TOWN OF WASHINGTON

Board of Selectmen

Minutes

October 19, 2017
Minutes are subject to the approval of the Board of Selectmen
Present:
First Selectman Mark E. Lyon, Selectman David Werkhoven and Jay Hubelbank.
Public:

Pels Matthews, Dan Sherr
Call to Order:
First Selectman Lyon called the meeting to order at 4:37 PM.
Motion:
To add subsequent new business not already on the agenda by Mark Lyon, seconded by Jay Hubelbank.  Discussion:  To consider a request from the Washington Lions Club to waive the fee for use of the Town hall for their “Trivia Night” to be held on November 4, 2017.  The motion passed unanimously.
Approval of Minutes:
· Motion:
To approve the minutes of the October 5, 2017 meeting of the Board of Selectmen by Mark Lyon, seconded by Jay Hubelbank and unanimously approved.

Communications:
None.
Appointments/Resignations:
· Motion:  To appoint Edwin Matthews as an alternate member of the Inland Wetlands Commission until 6/30/2019 by Mark Lyon, seconded by Dave Werkhoven.
Discussion:  This appointment would fill the vacancy created by Bruce Bennett who was moved up to a regular member.  The motion passed unanimously.
First Selectman’s Report:
· Kirby Road:  Paving is completed, finishing up on curbs.
· Plaza Project:  The project is proceeding on schedule and transitioning into the second phase.  Poles would be eliminated and replaced with underground wires; there is consideration of burying the telephone/cable line that goes from the Washington Art Association to the Washington Police Departent.  Selectman Jay Hubelbank asked if there were many complaints about the construction?  Mark responded there had been some confusion about one-way traffic; currently, a crossing guard has been hired to direct traffic and that has worked out extremely well.
· Harvest Festival:  A Harvest Festival sponsored by the Washington Business Association and the Washington Parks and Recreation Commission will be held at the River Walk Pavilion this Saturday, October 21st, from noon to five.  Food, music, scarecrow contests, firetruck rides, hay maze, and live music from The Regulators.  Join us!
· Municipal Election:  Municipal Election on Tuesday, November 7th at Bryan Memorial Town Hall.  Polls will be open from 6:00 AM – 8:00 PM with Town Clerk and various candidates from boards and commissions on the ballot.  Absentee Ballots are available in the Town Clerk’s office for town electors.
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Old Business:
· New Preston Pavilion Hall:  At the October 5th meeting of the Selectmen, Jay Hubelbank reported that he had received a draft of the Declaration of Preservation Restrictions and Covenants drawn up by town attorney, David Miles, and asked the board to review.  It was discussed that should the Pavilion Hall be sold, the new owners would agree at all times to maintain the building in the same or better structural condition and state of repair as that existing on the effective date of the restriction.  Mark plans to attend a future Planning Commission meeting to discuss this transaction.  The Planning Commission meets on the first Wednesday of the month.

· 13 River Road Easement:  Discussion continued regarding the easement of a piece of property on River Road.  A potential buyer of the building which houses Washington Pizza and other store fronts has inquired about this as the septic system is under town-owned property.  The Planning Commission suggested the Town consider selling this small piece of land; Building and Property Committee are in favor of an easement.  Pels Matthews, of The Matthews Group/William Raveis Real Estate, attended today’s meeting as a representative of the potential buyer.  The potential buyer would prefer an easement and the outcome of this purchase is subject to said easement.  The septic was installed in the 1950’s and has been maintained three times since then.  The potential buyer would occupy the office upstairs and lease the space downstairs for retail storage.  Pels will send additional information to Mark before he goes before the Planning Commission again.  The final decision regarding the New Preston Pavilion Hall and the 13 River Road Easement needs to be approved at a town meeting.
· Wykeham Property:  Jay Hubelbank asked if there were any updates on the status of the 101 Wykeham Road property as far as demolishing the buildings?  The Building Official has indicated there is no legal way to force the owners to clean up the property but Jay suggested that the Board of Selectmen contact the owner to encourage immediate action to address the  hazardous situation.

· Highway Department Maintenance Worker:  The position for a full-time hire for the Highway Department has been advertised and the deadline is October 20, 2017.  Currently, there are approximately twelve applications submitted.
New Business:

· Washington Lions Club request to waive the fee for the use of the Main Hall:  The Washington Lions Club has requested the Selectmen waive the fee for the Main Hall for their Trivia Night fundraiser on November 4, 2017.  Motion:  To waive the fee for the use of the Main Hall for Trivia Night on November 4, 2017, a fundraiser for the Lions’ Club.  However, the Club is responsible for paying the custodian and the $1500 deposit as well as obtaining a Certificate of Insurance for that evening, by Mark Lyon, seconded by Jay Hubelbank and unanimously approved.
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Visitors:

· Dan Sherr inquired about the Lake Waramaug Dam water flow in New Preston.  Mark Lyon responded that the gate was open approx. 75% when leaves were falling to prevent plug ups. It is now open approx. 10% to maintain a minimum flow in the East Aspetuck River. The lake is low due to lack of rain.  There was an invitation to bid on the Lake Waramaug Dam Valve Replacement that came in over $65,000.00 than expected.  Local Capital Improvement Funds were frozen by State of Connecticut last January which prevented the Town from tapping that additional funding source. Lenard Engineering reviewed the bids and contacted the two bidders as to why it was so high.  The Town will have to rebid the project in the spring.  The Town is obligated to fix the gate which is over 100 years old; additional funding will be considered in the 2018-2019 capital budget.  Dan asked that when a new valve is installed, could there be a system to prevent leaves plugging it?
Adjournment:

· Motion:
To adjourn the meeting at 5:00 PM as there was no further business for discussion, by Dave Werkhoven, seconded by Jay Hubelbank and unanimously approved.
Respectfully submitted,

Sheila M. Anson

Acting Clerk
